September 19, 2014 meeting of the Monroe County Highway Committee


Meeting called to order at 9:02 a.m., by Chairman James Schroeder.
Members present: James Schroeder, David Pierce, Nodji VanWychen, Wade Blackdeer and Gail Chapman.
Members absent:  None
Others present:  Highway Commissioner – Jack Dittmar, Highway Office Manager – Becky Pitel, County District 4 Supervisor - Cedric Schnitzler (Items I.-VI. only) & for Item V. only: State of Wisconsin Senior Director of Legislative and Local Affairs – Cindy Polzin, County Administrator – Cathy Schmit, County Board Chair – James Kuhn, County District 10 Supervisor – Sharon Folcey, and County Dispatch Director – Randy Williams.
I. Period of Public Comment – None.
II. Motion to approve the minutes of the regular August 15, 2014 meeting made by Nodji VanWychen, seconded by David Pierce.  All ayes, motion carried.
III. Payroll presented as follows:


Check Date:  08/21/2014



Check Date:  09/04/2014

· Field Personnel 
$58,584.27


●  Field Personnel
$58,282.36
· Administration 
$10,876.48


●  Administration
$10,958.23
· Total

$69,460.75


●  Total


$69,240.59
Check Date:  09/18/2014

· Field Personnel 
$59,860.48




· Administration 
$10,846.50




· Total

$70,706.98




IV.        Vouchers presented as follows:
 

· Early Pay

$   2,212.89
· Credit Cards
$   2,184.67
· Month Vouchers
$679,297.37
$683,694.93
*Agenda revised to accommodate guests.

VIII.
Winter Maintenance Guidelines Revisions (2008 approved copy attached)
Jack Dittmar inquired if the Committee reviewed the 2008 approved guidelines that were attached to the agenda packet.  Dittmar summarized some basic information from the present approved guidelines.  All Committee members are fine with the 2008 Committee approved guidelines.

IX.
2014 CTH Winter Maintenance Agreements (2013 approved sample copy attached) 
Jack inquired if the Committee reviewed the sample copy that was attached to the agenda packet.  We have had annual agreements with the four Townships that have each plowed about 4 miles of our CTHs since 2004 and there have been no major changes for the last few years. For 2015 and beyond Jack is proposing continuous agreements (without dates) that don’t have to be renewed each year and can continue without annual approval if no one has any issues.  The Committee discussed the present agreements and feel that they are working out well for the county and Townships.  Motion made by Dave Pierce to approve the presented sample continuous agreement for 2015 and beyond, seconded by Wade Blackdeer.  All ayes, motion carried.
V.
9:15 am – 10:00 am – Meet with Cindy Polzin, Director of Legislative Affairs, State of Wisconsin



Highway Commissioner Jack Dittmar expressed to Cindy Polzin concerns in regard to funding for Monroe County highways.  Dittmar expressed his concern over federal one size fits all regulations.  As an example one of our 20 foot long local bridges gets treated the same as a 2 mile long bridge in Key West.  Dittmar then mentioned that the WCHA & WCA proposed state buyout of local federal funding would be a major benefit to the local’s and put more money into highways instead of into paperwork.  The original intent of the state prevailing wage law and its mountainous paperwork was also discussed.  Chair James Schroeder stated that he was concerned if any one entity was going to get enough funding to fund their project.  Administrator Cathy Schmit inquired what the State’s intention was in regards to the short falls from gas tax.  Polzin inquired if everyone understood how the state transportation fund got the way it is at this time.  She continued to explain that in 2006 gas tax indexing went away, new vehicles are getting better gas mileage, raids from the transportation fund and the Milwaukee projects coming together at the same time have all affected the transportation fund.  Polzin clarified that the state is looking at raising vehicle registration fees as Wisconsin has the lowest in the Midwest.  At this point, the state is undecided if they raised the registration fee how it would be based.  There has been discussion of raising it off mileage driven but there have been some privacy issues in regards to this method.  California actually bases their registration off purchase prices, but this brings equity issues to the table.  Polzin stated that they have also looked into tolling highways in Wisconsin, but Wisconsin needs a waiver from the federal government.  Even with the waiver it would be 6-10 years out before the transportation fund would actually see that funding.  Cindy Polzin inquired to the group what they would do to fund the transportation fund if they were the governor.  Dave Pierce stated that he feels they should add a half of a percent to the sales tax on everything which would go directly to the transportation fund.  James Schroeder feels that right now only the residents of Wisconsin with real estate are paying.  County Board Chair James Kuhn stated that other states are adding it onto the vehicle registration, but we must be careful when we are analyzing the add-ons for comparison.  Kuhn is also in favor of the additional sales tax as our area would at least get to keep the funding.  Polzin stated that our governor has always been against raising taxes.  Dave Pierce inquired if the state had any extra money in grants for transportation enhancements, such as bicycle routes.  James Schroeder wanted to know why the state has any involvement with local county road projects.  Schroeder feels that there is too much government interference. At this time Polzin does not see property tax levy limits changing.  Polzin then moved on to discussing local area railroad service and inquired if there were any concerns on this subject matter that should be addressed.  Dave Pierce stated that the railroad service that runs to their local sand mine is having difficulty getting their rail cars back which is affecting their townships funding.  His township gets a residual payment based off what is hauled out of the mine.  Nodji Van Wychen expressed that the railway has a major influence on the local Cranfest event.  The railroad has requested the Cranfest board to fence off the railroad and to acquire insurance from the railroad’s insurance carrier.  This insurance requirement does not allow them to shop around for a reasonable rate and has caused the area to have to charge for event parking.  Sharon Folcey inquired if the state was going to have concerns with propane shortage again.  Polzin stated that she felt the governor has the propane issue handled.  Last year’s shortage was actually caused by a repair needed to a major pipeline.  To wrap up the meeting, Cindy Polzin wanted to assure the county that the governor’s top five concerns are transportation, broadband, unfunded mandates, local government and railroads.
VI.
Commissioner’s Report (copy attached)
· Projects:
· County crews:  continue working on our only major reconditioning project of the year (4.1 miles of CTH A from Jungle Rd to CTH N in Clifton), performed some maintenance ditching, patched pavement with a spray injection machine, performed some shoulder maintenance, and started the second round of mowing. 
**Since there is a lot of work to do on the CTH A reconditioning project and winter is looming, construction crews started working overtime this Friday and will continue to do so when the weather is nice (Fridays for the next three weeks and longer days during 8 hour days).

**Our hired trappers have removed quite a few beavers from the area along CTH EW, where they have been plugging up a cross culvert and it looks like they are now under control.

**A second seal coat has been installed over the Base One experiment are on CTH N by Clifton last week.  This should seal over all of the small holes and tore up areas and better protect the entire highway.

· State crews: repaired bridges & guardrail, performed shoulder maintenance, performed maintenance ditching, patched pavement (by hand and also with a spray injection machine), performed crack sealing, cut trees & brush, and fixed highway fencing.
**The WDOT is planning on reconstructing 2.1 miles of STH 71 from STH 27 towards Melrose in 2016 and they held a public informational meeting on September 3rd in Cataract.  This is a safety project initiated due to the high number of accidents in this section with its sharp curves.

· Equipment:

-

Our new low profile section truck is here. 

· Facilities:  - Nothing new to report. 

· Budget: 

· July monthly budget analysis (see handout).  Due to a late start on summer paving & our main reconditioning project just gaining steam we are now about $470k under historic averages of our 3 major accounts combined and cash balance continues in good shape close to historic averages.

· Personnel: 

· Two new Public Works Laborers started at the end of August and the one remaining vacancy is expected to be filled by the end of September.   
**Our one remaining vacancy will be filled next Monday.  However, we just received a retirement notice for our Janitor/Driver effective October 10th.  The County Administrator has approved refilling this position, but we have already run through the eligibility list from this June’s Public Works Laborer applicants.  We will be putting out another Public Works Laborer advertisement and go through testing/interviews to fill this new retirement vacancy and also establish a future eligibility list.
** = added to report during meeting
VII.
Proposed Revisions – Standard Operating Policy No. 04-1 (SOP-04-01) Cattle Pass Installation, Maintenance & Replacement (original & draft revised copies attached)
Jack mentioned that the original policy was drafted after a landowner wanted a cattle pass installed on high ground where there wasn’t one before.  The current policy shares the cost of a cattle pass about 50/50 with the landowner paying for the cost of the cattle pass structure (normally a large round metal culvert) and the county paying for the installation.  On this summer’s CTH A reconditioning project landowners want four of the five existing cattle passes to remain and due to the narrow width and/or deteriorated condition they have to be completely replaced.  Of the four cattle passes to replace, all also function as a cross-culvert for water and our current policy’s landowner cost share doesn’t take into consideration the size of water cross culvert required.  As an example, if we need to install a 4’ diameter cross-culvert for water capacity, our current policy charges the landowner the same cost as if we didn’t have to install a water crossing at all.  The draft revised policy deducts the cost of the cross-culvert required for water from the landowner fee since the county would have to install this at 100% county expense if a cattle pass isn’t installed.  The landowner of one of the four cattle passes feels that the county should pay 100% for a replacement cattle pass since there is already an existing one there.  The other three landowners have already agreed to pay their share of a replacement cattle pass.  Motion made by Dave Pierce to approve and sign the revised Standard Operating Policy No. 04-1 as presented which will deduct the cost of the drainage structure necessary for adequately passing the flow of a rainfall event with a 100 year recurrence interval from the landowner permit fee when replacing an existing cattle pass, seconded by Wade Blackdeer.  All ayes, motion carried.  
X.
Resolution Agreeing to Control of Access Along Local Street or Highway – WisDOT STH 16 Controlled Access Project I.D. 7570-02-29 – CTH BC (draft copy attached) 
Jack pointed out that this resolution incorrectly states that it is with La Crosse County.  James Schroeder inquired why CTH BC was being looked at for controlled access.  Dittmar stated that the WDOT is looking ahead to the future when Highway 16 gets developed going towards West Salem.  This agenda item is tabled at this time until a corrected resolution comes back from the WDOT.
XI.
Nominal Payment Parcel Report – WisDOT Project I.D. 5019-00-00, CTH BC Bridge Replacement


Jack explained to the Committee that the CTH BC bridge replacement scheduled for next summer requires some new R/W.  Jack reviewed past real estate transactions for comparable sales and recommends $4,000/acre as the offering price.  We need 0.11 acre from one landowner and 0.06 acre from the other.  In 2004 the Committee established a minimum R/W payment of $300.  Motion made by Gail Chapman to approve the Nominal Payment Parcel Report with a $4,000/acre unit price for the CTH BC bridge replacement, seconded by Dave Pierce.  All ayes, motion carried.
XII.
Next Meeting Date & Future Agenda Items

Jack asked about moving the October meeting due to county MUNIS training.  The Committee agreed to move the next meeting to Friday the 24th.  Gail Chapman mentioned that there has been some concerns with CTH M south of STH 16 being in a flood plain.  Local residents are looking at raising funds for an attorney to dispute land being in the flood plain.  Jack said we haven’t been contacted about this.  
Motion to adjourn at 11:15 a.m. by Nodji Van Wychen, seconded by Gail Chapman.   All ayes, motion carried.
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